September 1, 2006

The Honorable Christine Gregoire, Governor

State of Washington

P.O. Box 40002

Olympia, WA 98504-0002

Dear Governor Gregoire:

Please find attached The Evergreen State College’s 2007-09 Operating Budget Request.  We applaud your leadership in launching the Washington Learns effort to focus on the public interests of Washington’s education system as a whole even in these times of continued restricted state resources.  We look forward to working with you on the initiatives that result from Washington Learns to improve education for all students in our state. 

We are proud of the quality and diversity that our higher education system offers in supporting the many needs and expectations of the students in our great state.  We believe that Evergreen with its special niche on an interactive and interdisciplinary liberal arts curriculum is a vital component of that system. Our graduates learn to think, inquire, challenge and understand.  Perhaps more importantly, a liberal arts education enables our students to assume both personal and community responsibilities to ensure that a better world is offered to future generations.

The dilemma for all of our public institutions of learning in both the K-12 sector and higher education is that we have significantly expanded enrollment levels in a fiscal climate of declining public support for the services that are expected from us.  Although marginal state funding has been added for those increased enrollments to pay for most of our direct instructional costs, these resources simply have not been sufficient to keep pace with our full costs.  Evergreen’s enrollments have grown over 20 percent in the last decade while faculty grew by 17 percent and staffing levels have remained flat.  As the state’s ability to pay for our institutions of higher education has declined, the actual cost to our students has increased so than the portion of the total operating budget funded by student tuition has increased from 25 percent to 45 percent.  

While we recognize the fiscal challenges you face, we must find ways to begin to  position our public schools and higher education institutions on a more predictable and sustainable funding trajectory to meet the needs of our state.   We have reached a point where we can no longer sustain the quality of academic services to our students without addressing our core funding challenges.  Without additional state support, we will be unable to meet the growing gap in funding resources in many aspects of operation, most notably faculty compensation levels which have fallen to 15 percent behind the average salary levels in the marketplace.  

Further shifting costs to students has its limits; increases in tuition will raise the existing barriers to access.  Fortunately, the legislature has continued to fund the State Need Grant at higher levels as our tuition has increased to offset some of the reductions.  These grants are a significant help to our students with the greatest financial need.   But significant unmet financial need remains.  The greatest pressure is on those in the “middle” where loans are the only means to finance their college expenses.  The level of student indebtedness at time of graduation is the largest barrier to higher education for many families. It also prevents potential first generation students from considering a four year college education.     

We have done everything possible to support our students and faculty during previous budget reductions by minimizing cuts that affect them and gaining administrative efficiencies. While we recognize the fiscal challenges the state faces, we have reached a point where we can no longer sustain the quality of academic services to our students without maintaining our budget’s core funding. Thus our 2007-09 operating budget request is to improve our core funding in four areas that support our students: faculty & staff recruitment and retention, core support for student success, stewardship & sustainability, and increasing budgeted enrollment levels.

I want to thank you for the commitment you have shown to our educational system and for your continued support to Evergreen.  It was wonderful to have you on our campus for graduation and to hear you speak about the global challenges we face.  I was delighted that you were able to stay for the entire graduation ceremony to celebrate with our students.  It was such great fun.  Please let me know if my staff or I may help you as you formulate your 2007-09 operating budget policy.

Sincerely,

Thomas L. Purce

